Excerpts from Newsletters re Building Project (2002-2008)

Current Application for School Refurbishment commenced 1999

[image: image1.wmf]Refurbishment of school buildings;
The plans have been revised to give us a new two storey 10 classroom unit to be sited between Seafield Road and the Senior Boys’ School.  We will still have to retain two of the old classrooms in the corridor for teaching purposes, both of which are inadequate in area.  The Department of Education and Science refuses to fund any extensions to the rooms, and we are now at the stage of applying for planning permission.                   24th June 2002

[image: image2.wmf]Refurbishment of the School:  All plans for re-building and refurbishment of the school have been put ‘on hold’ until the financial situation improves.  However, you may have heard of the organisation “tuismitheoiri/teagascoirí le chéile”, or “tlc” for short, which means ‘parents and teachers together’ and was formed to achieve “immediate and adequate funding for primary school buildings and facilities”.  I have reprinted tlc’s letter for your information.  The organisation is seeking a local co-ordinator. Any volunteer?                                                            27th March 2003
We brought up for discussion the idea of replacing the old prefabs with new ones; improvement of our existing school facilities in a priority in view of recent Department of Education and Science cutbacks delaying a major school building project.

Thérèse Gaine – Parents Representative, Board of Management                           24th June 2003
[image: image3.wmf]Refurbishment of Belgrove Junior School:  Many of you will have noted the recent ministerial announcement on school buildings.  Mary Hanafin published a list of schools, which are due for refurbishment and extension work, and the two boys’ schools were on the list.  It is expected that these works will be completed in the next 2/3 years.

We’ve been down this road before.  As far back as 1979 efforts were begun to remove the prefabs and replace them with permanent buildings.  By the mid eighties architects were engaged, plans drawn up, and we were ready to build.  Everything came to an abrupt halt in 1986, when the era of ‘fiscal rectitude’ dawned and the three parishes of Clontarf were left alone to pay the outstanding architect’s fees, which amounted to €65,000.  This was quite a hefty sum twenty years ago.  Having had their collective fingers badly burned, the Boards of Management did not re-open the case for refurbishment until Mícheál Martin announced that schools in need should apply/re-apply to his department for new buildings and extensions.  The Celtic Tiger was in full roar in the late nineties and the two School Boards again presented their case to the Department of Education & Science.  A design team was appointed, Department of Education & Science officials visited the schools, the Boards of Management attended a conference with all interested parties in Tullamore 

(Department of Education & Science Building Section located there) and in due course we were given the green light to proceed to Planning Permission stage.  Mr. Michael Woods, who succeeded Mícheál Martin as Minister for Education & Science visited the schools in the Spring of 2002 to announce plans for the new buildings.  We were moving towards the general election of June ’02, and when we returned to school in September, the cut-backs had been announced and our plans were back in cold storage.
Now, January ’05, we are back on the fast track again it seems.  However, until the bulldozers come in and start work, we’ll wait in hope.  I will keep you informed of progress.  The Boards of Management will have a meeting in Tullamore on February 1st with Department of Education & Science officials and the design team.  The plans to remove the three old classroom pre-fabs, Rooms 8,9,10 at the back of the school and to replace them with modern pre-fabs, may be reconsidered in the light of the resurrected refurbishing plans.  The proposed school plans are displayed in the foyer of the Senior Boys School and the Learning Support room.  25th January ‘05
[image: image4.wmf]Refurbishment of the School:  The Department of Education & Science will fund the building of 10 new classrooms in a two-storey block sited between the Senior Boys’ School and Seafield Road West i.e. the area now occupied by the new prefabs (Rooms 11 and 12), the old yellow prefab, the garden pond, the library, the toilet block and the learning support room.  Of the seven classrooms in the corridor, five will be used as Staff room, Principal’s and secretary’s office, library, learning support room, multi-purpose room etc.  Two of the existing classrooms must be retained as classrooms in the new school.  Unfortunately, the largest rooms are only 46m² while the new rooms will be 75m², the recommended size.  We have made representations to the Department of Education & Science that the two rooms should be extended/enlarged as part of the overall development.  When the Board Chairperson, Monsignor P. Devine, P.P. and I were in Tullamore recently at a Building Section Information Meeting, we met privately with a Department Official and enquired about the proposed extension to the two rooms.  We were given to understand that the answer would be “no”, but we have to wait until the Department of Education & Science writes to the Board outlining exactly what it will fund.  This letter was to reach us within 3 weeks of the meeting (February 1st), so we are expecting it this week.

The Board of Management of the School will have to consider its options when the Department of Education & Science has communicated its final decision.                              22nd February 2005

[image: image5.wmf]A joint meeting of the Boards of Management of the Junior and Senior schools was held on 7th April to be briefed by Mr. Paul Keenan, architect.  Mr. Keenan thinks that the earliest possible date for the commencement of building work will be Summer 2006 and allowing 15 months for the work, the earliest date for completion will be Autumn 2007.  The Department of Education & Science has refused to enlarge the two corridor classrooms which we will be required to retain as classrooms in the new school.  Your Board of Management is considering its options in this matter.

21st April 2005

[image: image6.wmf]Refurbishment of the School:  The latest position is that the Department of Education & Science, notwithstanding some minor “snags” in the overall plans for the two schools, has given the go ahead to the Boards of Management to seek planning permission for the project.  A meeting has been arranged between the architects and representatives of the boards to finalise this.  Planning permission takes approximately 3 months provided there are no objections.  Objections will delay things, and then the tendering process will follow.  Thus it is unlikely that any building work will commence this summer.  It would appear that we must now content ourselves with a further year’s waiting and look forward to a staring date in the summer of 2007.  Many of you will know that we have a problem with the Department of Education & Science over the retention of two existing classrooms in the new school.  While the Department of Education & Science will fund the building of ten up-to-date new classrooms, and it will refurbish 5 of the old rooms in the corridor for other purposes, it will not agree to extending the 2 classrooms which must be retained as part of the 12 room new school.  These rooms are only 46m² in area, while the new ones will be near to 75m².  Your Board of Management wants to have the small rooms extended to bring them up to the recommended size, and intends to organise fund-raising to have the job done should the Department of Education & Science ‘stick to its guns’ and refuse to reconsider its position.

So, you may be hearing a lot about fundraising over the next few years!             27th February 2006

[image: image7.wmf]Planning Permission for New School:  A notice has been posted to the school railings and some of you may have seen it.  Plans for the refurnished schools may be seen in the lobby area near the Learning Support Unit.  Assuming that everything were to go well and there were no delays, work could begin next November.  However, this would not be a very convenient time from the point of view of running a school.  Thus it is possible that the commencement of work may be put back to the summer of ’07.  Perhaps it would be better to settle for such a date as this should allow for all possible delays and hitches to be sorted out in good time.                        30th March 2006
[image: image8.wmf]Re-building and Refurbishment of Schools:  The application for planning permission was lodged in March and the snags have already begun to surface!  The Department of the Environment is looking for €8,000 to process the application and negotiations have started between the Schools, the Department of Education and Science and the Department of the Environment.  Until this is sorted out, we are ‘on hold’.  Then there will be a delay to hear objections to the proposal.  So the earliest date for commencement of work will be in February/March ’07.  As this is right in the middle of the school year, it is unlikely that building work will commence until Summer ’07.  However, nothing is finalised, nothing is decided and the scenario outlined above is subject to change….                                                                                                     4th May 2006

[image: image9.wmf]Rebuilding/Refurbishment of School:  The ‘row’ over the planning application fee has been solved.   The Department of Education and Science has paid it, but meantime, our planning application has lapsed, and we have to begin the process all over again.  This delay will mean that no building activity can begin until Spring 2007, and as I said previously, this is a most inconvenient time to disrupt the work of the school.  Thus it is very likely indeed that we are now on course for a commencement of work in July ’07.                                               24th May 2006

[image: image10.wmf]School Building Project:  This process is temporarily on hold due to:-

1. Dublin City Council’s demand for €168,000 payment for provision of services to the new building, and

2. uncertainty whether or not the Department of Education and Science will fund the extension to the 6 classrooms.

I’ll take no. 2 first.  For those who may not be up-to-speed on the saga of the new Belgrove School building here is the story so far – in the building project new classrooms were approved by Department of Education & Science (DES) for both Junior and Senior Schools including refurbishment of the existing classrooms.  This has been agreed/approved for 4 years or so.  However, NO approval was given for the enlargement of six “old” classrooms which must be retained as classrooms in the new schools and all of which are much smaller in area than the Department’s own specifications.  The reason given by the DES for not funding these extensions (enlargements) was lack of funds.  Four years ago, that excuse was hardly credible, and following this week’s news, it certainly isn’t.  I read of the Government’s National Development Plan which is to cost €184 billion.  Seeing that some of this is for education, I hope that approx  €500,000 can be set aside for the extensions to our classrooms.  If you know any Coalition TD or Government supporter or any member of F.F. or the PD’s particularly those who will soon be out canvassing votes for the election, let them know your feelings on this issue.  If the Government/DES doesn’t fund the project, then you will be asked by a finance committee to dig deep into your pockets because the two Boards of Management are quite determined that a proper job be done.  This is the only chance we will get for the next 50 years or so to build a proper school for our children and grandchildren.

The issue of the €168,000 for services:  This demand was received from Dublin City Council last October/November.  No provision for this payment was made in the estimates for the building project.  If it must be paid out of the existing estimate it will mean extra fundraising.  The Boards of Management have appealed the charge to An Bord Pleanála which will not adjudicate on it until mid February.  Only when this issue is settled can the Boards advance to the tendering process.  Thus the starting date for work, July ’07, looks increasingly unlikely.  We had hoped to have the site ready for construction work and the temporary classroom buildings erected during the holidays.  Now we could be looking at a start during the Autumn or a postponement until Summer ’08.

If An Bord Pleanála rules in favour of the City Council, then the Government-DES should meet the costs – not you, the parents.  Again, speak up now when you have the opportunity.  25 January ‘07
[image: image11.wmf]School Re-building (latest news):  Mr. Kevin Hoy, Junior School representative on the school buildings sub-committee, has been in touch with Mr. Seán Haughey, Minister of State in the Department of Education & Science re funding the planned rebuilding/re-furbishing job.  He has also met with the Parents Association Committee to brief it on the latest position.  I have written and spoken to Mr. Haughey who is in regular contact with us, and Mr. Ken Moriarty, Senior School Chairman, has been in contact with officials in the Buildings Branch of DES in Tullamore.  

The most recent news is that a decision one-way or the other is “imminent”.      1st March 2007
[image: image12.wmf]Building Project:  We have received very good news recently.  In a previous newsletter I updated you on problems we were having with planning, the technical review process and getting funding to ensure that all classrooms in both boys schools are an appropriate size.  We have received great news on all three fronts.  An Bord Pleanala upheld the schools’ appeal against the €168,000 contribution so that is now not required.  The Department of Education and Science will fund the extension of the six classrooms so all will be a reasonable size.  The technical review by the Department is complete so the project can now proceed to tender.  I will let you know when the design team has updated its time estimate as to when building work will (a) start and (b) finish.  Many have been involved in driving forward the building project – thank you all – but at this stage I would like to mention Sean Haughey T.D. junior minister in the Department who particularly since his appointment recently has received representations from me, parents and board of management members on many occasions (I’m sure he thought everywhere he went there was a Belgrove person!) always with good humour and with good results now too.                       28th March 2007
[image: image13.wmf]School Buildings:  The earliest possible date for the commencement of work is September ’07 providing there are no hitches and delays.  So, allowing for some unforeseen problems, work should begin around Hallowe’en, I hope                                                                    2nd May 2007
[image: image14.wmf]School Refurbishment:  I have no news on the tendering process nor any firm date for the commencement of work.  The two Boards of Management have written to the Department of Education & Science requesting the use of Greendale Community School for the duration of the building works here.  Greendale School is closing down this June.  It is set in spacious grounds in Kilbarrack and the building is in very good condition.  We would avoid the noise and dust and inconvenience of working near a building site!  The only problem, should we be offered the school would be the transportation of children to and from the place.  This should not be too great a difficulty however.  The Department of Education & Science has received numerous requests for the use of the school and no decision has been made.  Should we be offered the use of the school, the Boards of Management will consult with the Parents before making its decision to move there or remain on site here.                                                                                                     22nd May 2007
[image: image15.wmf]New School Buildings:  Nothing further to report at the moment.  It would appear that Greendale will not be available.  A verbal refusal has been given and while we await it in writing, it would seem unlikely to be our home during the works.  Other ideas are being explored at the moment.                                            



                        
12th June 2007
[image: image16.wmf]School Building:  Enquiries are on-going about the feasibility of transferring to a temporary site while the rebuilding and refurbishing are taking place. Estimated cost for preparing such a site and for the provision of pre fabs for a two-year period are to be sent to the DES for its consideration  Should the DES consent to carry the costs involved, then moving off-site will be a possibility.  The architect has informed us that allowing time for the DES to consider the matter, and for subsequent planning permission and preparation of a site should the DES agree to fund the venture, the earliest possible time for commencement of work would be in the new year.                19th September 2007

[image: image17.wmf]New School Building:  A meeting will take place on Wednesday next between architect and representatives of the Junior and Senior Boards to clarify the present position and to plan the next steps to be taken.  This issue will be a priority for the incoming Board of Management.    

12th November 2007
[image: image18.wmf]New School News:  All documentation prepared by the Architectural team has been submitted to the Department of Education & Science.  We await approval to go to tender, and it is hoped that this will take place early in New Year.  The matter of staying on-site during the refurbishment/ building work or moving elsewhere has yet to be decided.           4th December 2007
[image: image19.wmf]School Building Project:  Our design team sent in all relevant documentation to the Department of Education & Science in late November ’07 and was hoping for a decision to proceed to tender by Christmas.  However, following the Budget, the Department of Education & Science announced that it would not be making any announcements re building projects until ‘early in the new year’.  So we are waiting the decision of D.E.S. as to whether we may proceed or not.   

15th January 2008
[image: image20.wmf]School Refurbishment and Re-building:  We were not included in the Minister’s list of approved building projects announced in mid-January.  We are tremendously disappointed with this news as our hopes had been justifiably raised since very positive news reached us last March i.e. approval to move to tendering stage and the inclusive of room extensions hitherto refused.  In late Autumn we were told not to do anything until written permission was forthcoming.  Then came the budget and the cut-backs in the building programme.  The Board of Management has been told that another list of approved projects will be announced “after Easter”.  We don’t know how soon after Easter this will be; and even if we are on the list, it is unlikely that we will have enough time to have the tendering process completed and contracts signed in order to begin the heavy demolition work during the Summer holidays.  Thus if we had to remain on-site during the work we would have been spared some of the interruption to teaching and learning caused by the noise, dirt and dust.  Meanwhile there are necessary works required in the school.  These works have been put off for some 4 years now in the hope that the new-building project would overtake them and make them unnecessary.  This Board of Management is in contact with Mr. Seán Haughey our local T.D. and junior minister in the Department of Education & Science as well as with officials in the Office of Public Works.  Any news we get will be communicated to you immediately.   28 February 2008
[image: image21.wmf]School Rebuilding/Refurbishing:  We have received no news yet as to whether or not we will be allowed to go to tender for our new school.  This time last year, we were about ready to go and we had received verbal ‘go-ahead’.  Here we are 12 months, later waiting for the Minister to announce her list of schools which will be allowed proceed.  This list was to be published “after Easter”.  Your Board of Management met with local political representatives during the Easter holidays, and a full report of this meeting will be given in the next newsletter.            2nd April 2008

[image: image22.wmf]Rebuilding/Refurbishing of School:  Although the Minister for Education & Science, Mrs. Mary Hanafin was to announce a list of schools which could proceed to tender “after Easter”, nothing has yet been heard.  Perhaps the upcoming change of Taoiseach may have something to do with this, but one would expect that a list being prepared since Christmas, would not be affected by a change of leadership.   Mr. Seán Haughey, Junior Minister in the Department of Education & Science paid a visit to the School on Friday 11th last to be updated on the sub-standard conditions, which pertain here.






 

16th April 2008.
[image: image23.wmf]School Building Programme:  To date nothing has been heard from the Department of Education and Science despite regular contact with it and with all our local political representatives.  It seems that the major refurbishing and new buildings plans have been shelved.  This is a most disappointing and shameful development, and for the second time Belgrove School has been let down.  The first occasion was in 1986-87 when major plans were put aside due to recession and the same has happened again twenty years later.  A huge amount of time has been spent on the project and I would like to acknowledge the work done by Mr. Ken Moriarty, Chairperson of the Senior School Board of Management and project co-ordinator for the two schools.

Of great concern to the Board of Management, the School Staff and the Parents Association is the state of the prefabs which are still in use for teaching purposes.  I refer to the three prefabs situated on the grass behind the main school building and currently occupied by Ms. Woods, Ms. Daly, Mr. Harvey and their 86 pupils, and also to the yellow prefab near the Vernon Court gate used by Mrs. McNally and Mrs. Murphy for Learning and Language Support classes.  These buildings are, respectively, 40+ and 50+ years old and are long since passed their best.  In the autumn of 2004 the OPW decided that it would replace the prefabs during the summer holidays of 2005 but postponed any action which might delay or interfere with the commencement of the bigger development project.  You know the rest…. 3½ - 4 years on, not a sod has been turned and we still have to use the outdated prefabs.

In December 2007, the Board of Management asked the OPW to revisit the school, check the condition of the prefabs and report back.  OPW did so, and said that replacing the prefabs was a “priority” and that it would carry out the work provided funds were made available by government.  Here again, nothing seems to have happened.  Repeated contact between your Board of Management and OPW for the latest news gets the same answer – OPW has not received funds to devote to upgrading schools.

Totally frustrated by all of this the Board of Management at its last meeting 5th June ’08 decided to commission a report on the prefabs from a professional consultant with expertise in the area of Health & Safety.  With this report in hand, the Board of Management will be in a better position to make a decision on what course of action it should take.  You will be kept informed.17th June 2008

[image: image24.wmf]School Building Project  (on-going since 1999):   The new-school building and refurbishment project has been put “on ice” until the Government again has sufficient funds to allow the Board of Management to proceed.  When everything was suspended last year, we had just submitted all plans to the Department of Education & Science in the expectation of being authorised to proceed to tender.  Meanwhile the condition of our old prefabs continues to be a cause of concern.  Your Board of Management has been preparing proposals for addressing this problem, and these were due to be put before you during this term.  However, an official from the School Buildings Section of the Department of Education & Science paid an unexpected visit to the school last week.  He inspected the prefabs, took photographs of the outsides and insides and got an “ear-full” from myself.  The Board of Management will await the outcome of this report before calling a meeting of parents to discuss the matter.                                                          24th September 2008.

